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ANNUAL REPORT TO UCC REGIONAL COUNCILS 

April 2023 
 
Greetings and grace to you as you convene for your Regional Council meeting. May that time 
nourish and sustain you, as you build up the church and enjoy the goodness of being the 
church.  
 
I am pleased to report that AST has experienced several interesting events and changes in the 
last year. Here are a few of them.  
 
In the summer of 2022, and for the first time since 2019, we were able to have our summer 
MDiv students take their courses in person and occupy rooms at the campus residence. I had 
several opportunities to meet with students both as a group and individually. They were 
pleased to meet faculty and fellow students in person and to share worship, meals, and 
recreation with their colleagues. 
 
As the Fall 2022 term began, our courses were offered remotely or in hybrid (both virtually and 
in-person) form. As none of our own students applied for residence, all our rooms were rented 
to international students from other institutions in the Halifax area. However, we maintain a 
policy of preferential availability for AST students. In the meantime, we are remaining true to 
the fundamental values and mission of AST by reaching out to those who would have to pay 
much more for accommodations or would be unable to study in Halifax because of a lack of 
rental spaces. 
 
In other good news, the Province of Nova Scotia has provided AST with a grant of $3M to 
renovate and upgrade our residence facilities, work that is long overdue. The funds will allow us 
to repair brickwork, install new plumbing, make wi-fi system updates, and upgrade shared 
kitchen and bathroom facilities.  
 
At the May 2023 Convocation, the first cohort of students in the Diploma in Missional 
Leadership (DML), all of whom are affiliated with the United Church, will graduate from this 
new program. The next cohort of the DML will begin in early 2024. This learning opportunity 
will be available to persons from all denominational backgrounds as we build a new 
complement of ecumenical partners in mission. AST is currently in the last stages of the formal 
application processes to launch a Bachelor of Theology degree program. The key purpose of the 
Bachelor of Theology degree is to increase accessibility to higher education in theological 
subjects. Those who desire postsecondary education specifically in the theological disciplines 
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but lack an undergraduate degree will benefit from this new degree. A direct-entry 
undergraduate degree option will assist them in their vocational and educational goals. 
 
A key element of the Strategic Plan adopted by the AST Board in February 2022 is collaboration 
with Saint Mary’s University (Halifax) as part of the now twenty-year old Memorandum of 
Understanding between our two independent institutions. In the past year, we have integrated 
our student information infrastructure into the Banner system at SMU. That project, funded by 
the Nova Scotia government through the NS Council of University Presidents, is almost 
complete. The initiative has provided significant benefits to our students, faculty, and staff. It 
has allowed AST to move from paper-based to IT-based processes for handling many things, 
from course registration to student records and course changes. 
 
We will see some significant leadership changes at AST over the next several months. The 
Presidential Search Committee (even as this is being written) is nearing the end of its work to 
find a candidate to propose to the Board as AST’s new President. As well, a second search 
committee is in the process of seeking a new Academic Dean to succeed Rev. Dr. Rob Fennell 
who has served in that role since 2017. His outstanding contributions to the university have 
earned him a well-deserved sabbatical which will begin this summer. Finally, Rev. Dr. Linda 
Yates succeeds Dr. Peter Secord as Chair of AST’s Board of Governors. 
 
We would like to express deep gratitude to our partners in The United Church of Canada—the 
General Council, the Regional Councils, the Board of Governors of Pine Hill Divinity Hall, and the 
local churches, leaders, and ministers—who support AST’s work in a variety of ways. Financial 
support from the General Council and Pine Hill Divinity Hall are critical to our capacity to 
function as a university focused on theological education for ordered ministry candidates and 
lay leaders. The local churches support AST through discernment processes for potential 
ministry candidates, by encouraging lay people to continue their lifelong faith learning, by 
calling and supervising our graduates who serve your congregations, and by your vital and 
deeply valued financial support. If your Community of Faith has not yet made a gift to AST this 
year, I ask you to consider doing so in the next month or two. 
 
AST continues to seek to be responsive to the emerging needs of the church and society as we 
serve together in God’s world. In this, we are grateful to be your partners.  
 
In Christ, 
Dr. Tim O’Neill 
Interim President, Atlantic School of Theology 
 
 
 
 


